Oregon Association of Student Financial Aid Administrators

Executive Council Transitional Meeting II
February 26, 2009

Chemeketa Community College, Salem, Oregon

MEMBERS PRESENT:  Michelle Frei, Patti Brady-Glassman, Heather Hall Lewis, Scott Money, Abril Hunt, Stacie Englund, Pat Downey, Bert Logan, Melinda Dunnick, Nancy Hanscom, Karen Fobert, Ryan West, Donna Fossum, Crisanne Werner, Judy Saling, Sue Shogren, Dina Birmingham, Leslie Limper, Susan Degen
CALL TO ORDER: 
Meeting called to order by President Donna Fossum at 9:43 am.

WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS:
President Donna welcomed all of the EC members and had everyone introduce themselves to the group.
HOUSEKEEPING ITEMS:

All members were given a copy of the minutes from the January 28, 2009 Transitional meeting and the February 1, 2009 Annual Conference meeting.  The President asked for a motion to approve the two sets of minutes.  Ryan West motioned to approve the January 28, 2009 minutes as submitted.  Scott Money seconded the motion and the motion carried.  Ryan West motioned to approve the February 1, 2009 minutes as submitted.  Crisanne Werner seconded the motion and the motion carried.

OFFICERS REPORTS:
Treasurer:
Ryan noted that most of the past year’s activities have been completed and with a few exceptions, all outstanding bills have been received and paid.  The Annual Conference came in under budget this year. A lower than expected amount of expense in the food budget played a part in this.  This expense reduction was directly related to lower number of attendees that in the past.  The lower number of attendees also created a lower amount of revenue.  Ryan reminded Committee Chairs they need to create a history of income and expenses to be submitted by the end of March to set the budgets for the upcoming year.  Sue Shogren publicly commended Ryan for the work he has done with developing the spreadsheet to help committee chairs format this information.
Secretary: 
No report

Past President:
No report

President Elect:
Patti will be going with NASFAA leadership to meeting with State of Oregon Congressional Leaders and asked if OASFAA had any items that the group would like her to present.  Ryan reminded everyone that Senator Wu was a lifetime member of OASFAA and stated that Patti could remind him of this if she got a chance to speak with him.

President:
Donna spoke about the new OASFAA mentoring program.  Dina said the she had seven to eight new applications for participants this week.  Donna attended a meeting with WASFAA.  The Sister Dale Brown Summer Institute has been very successful for WASFAA however; the WASFAA 2009 Annual Conference registration is low.  In past years, they have had around 400 registered and currently the registration is sitting at around 200 people.  PACFAA is having a difficult time getting trainers to come to the islands.  Sue Shogren talked about how trainings will become more web-based as travel budgets shrink and schools reduce staff.  Sue stated that NELA is in the process of converting their fall inperson training on federal updates to a web-based training will be offered through WASFAA in the spring.  It was suggested that FA 101 be converted to be used throughout other states.  OASFAA would get full recognition for developing the original training model.  Various other state financial aid organizations have said that they may not hold state financial aid conferences this year due to economic constraints.  Some states are moving away from using ATAC and are using memberclick.com as a means of electronic communication.  This provides a web-based membership and registration and the organization is allowed to do some customizing and content management.  Florida and California are in varying stages of converting to this format.  Alaska is looking at using Face Book to provide access to its members.  A social networking module is available for people to communicate through the memberclicks.com site.  Donna passed out a listing of all of the current EC members and asked that everyone include their cell phone numbers for contact if need be.  Donna stated that all of the new committee chairs and co-chairs needed to be approved by the EC.  Crisanne motioned that the 2009 committee chairs and co-chairs be approved for appointment.  Heather seconded the motion and the motion carried.
Segmental Vice Presidents:
No reports

COMMITTEE CHAIR REPORT
Annual Conference:

Melinda stated that the Annual Conference is now completed.  The Nike Shoe Project was successful. She has a large number of shoes donated shoes that will be reground into track and playground surfaces.  Anna Manley is compiling all of the feedback from the breakout session surveys and should have a report soon.  Sue talked about what she saw and heard during the newcomer’s session.  The groups of newbies were very enthusiastic and seemed engaged by the session.  Many of the EC members attended this session.  Crisanne and Donna spoke to the group and asked that people consider getting involved and volunteer with OASFAA.  Disposable cameras were passed out and were returned to Sue at the end of the conference.  About 50% of the photos taken were usable.  These will be put on a CD and given to Ryan and Pat for archiving and use on the website.  Some verbal feedback from the session was for a map of the conference area to help guide people.  Donna will send out an email encouraging people to volunteer on the Annual Conference Committee.  A link can be embedded in the email that goes directly to the volunteer form instead of an attachment.  Some computer systems will not allow attachments through their security and remove them from the email. The list of names would need to be returned by May for approval.  It was suggested that a list serv could be used for volunteer forms.  Pat stated that anyone who logs on could fill out a volunteer form and that some of the demographic information from this form is emailed to the current President and the Committee Chairs.  Leslie also asked that her name be removed as the go to person on the volunteer form.  Sue will include this information in the April newsletter.  Pat Pepin, President of the Arizona association and Laura Hughes, President of the Idaho association both commented on what a wonderful conference this was and how much good information they had received. Melinda has the red volunteer vests to be placed back into storage.  Ryan has gotten rid of most of the sweatshirts, bags, and cameras.  Pat suggested we could use Survey Monkey instead of paper surveys.  Survey Monkey will accommodate small surveys of ten questions or less.  This information would be useful and should be placed in the policies and procedures manuals.  Leslie said that this information should also go out during trainings and to all the Training Committee members as a web resource for committee chairs.

Archives:
No report
Fund Development:

Nancy made a motion to appoint Lyssa Thaden the Fund Development Committee.  Ryan seconded the motion and the motion carried.  This year’s vendors who participated in the Annual Conference felt that the cost of purchasing an exhibit booth was too high for what was received.  Abril will pursue information from the surveys and report back.  A report was given with some suggestions of different levels of support.  The cost of the booth was reduced in the report from $1,500 to $1,200.  Melinda asked for an explanation of the benefits of each level as it related to a vendor. A benefit at the senior level would be a free conference registation.  Leslie said that past experience with providing vendors with a free conference registration was a diffcult thing to track and hard for the attending vendor to understand when trying to register for the conference.  Abril wrote up a recommendation of what a vendor liasion should do and what an affiliate member should do.  A change in terminology was requested to go from the word “vendor” to the words “affiliate member” was suggested.  Dina said that the challenge of paying the booth fees to exhibit at events is getting tougher for vendors because of the way that some companies calculate out the cost per number of attendee.  Melinda said that 154 people were registered for the conference.  Some vendors had a problem with figuring out how to purchase a booth.  This needs to be refined.  Abril is working with a survey to be put on Survey Monkey to get more information on this.  Ryan needs to know who the funds are coming from when payments from corporate donors are received.  A donor can check a box, uncheck a box on the website, and create a refund situation after making an initial donation.  Pat will look into this with ATAC.  When ATAC allows this and OASFAA does not balance with ATAC it can make for some bookkeeping issues.  Pat will ask that a copy of the invoice be sent to Ryan.  ATAC needs to fix this so a credit cannot be created.   A break was taken at 10:50 am.  EC re-convened at 11:07 am.  Ryan passed out forms for the EC members to submit to him for reimbursement from today’s meeting.  Donna spoke breifly about the strategic planning and thanked Michelle for putting together and compiling the data from the survey that was used at the Annual Conference to poll the membership.  
Elections:

No report
Financial Aid 101:

Leslie presented her report regarding FA 101, which was held in January.  Forty people attended the training.  She asked if there was any interest to holding a second FA 101 at another location in the state.  She has reserved a larger room at Reed College for the next FA 101 as the room used for the recent class was a bit small.  Leslie felt that January was a good month to hold this training.  The dates for future trainings can be set after the budget meeting in May.

Mentoring:
Sue passed out her report.  The session at the Annual Conference introducing the new mentoring program was well presented and well received by those who attended it.  The application process has been successfully posted online and an email has gone out to entice people to participate.  The deadline is February 28 to sign up.  Donna sent out an email to the EC members about this program as well.  Sue is passing the Chair position on to Dina from this point on.  Bert asked about the ratio of mentors and proteges that have currently signed up.  At this point, there are more proteges than mentors; however, some people who had asked to be proteges could be good candidates to be mentors instead.  Dina is hoping for five groups of five people each with two mentors and three proteges to each group.  The kick off event will be a day long happening.  The time commitment for this program is a couple of hours a month with one hour a month being devoted to spending with the group working on their project.  This does not necessarily need to be an in person meeting.  Dina is hoping for feedback from the mentors and others on how this program should look now and in the future.  Please refer people with questions on this program to Dina, Sue, Donna, or Crisanne.  Donna thanked both Dina and Sue for their creative work.

Legislative:
Susan Degan presented her report.  ARRA has been signed into law.  See her submitted report for additional information on this.  The economic stimulus package sunsets after 2 years.  Hope Lifetime Learning Credit for the current year is $1,800.  A refund for people who do not make enough to qualify to file for tax credit in the amount of up to $1,000 is available.  The actual budget for the state for the upcoming year has not been set.  This bill was just signed into law on February 25, 2009.  2007-2009.   The budget cutbacks from the state are still in discussion as they attempt to balance the budget.  It is being proposed that state employees reduce their workdays by 26.  This means that state entities would be closed at least one day a month.  Currently OSAC has processed 123,597 FAFSA’s for the Opportunity Grant.  This is the highest number ever processed.  $42,500,000 dollars had been processed as of February 24, 2009 with the reported disbursement information that was available.  There can be no changes made in the eligibility criteria for the Opportunity Grant without running everything past the steering committee first.  Susan Degen and Dennis Johnson asked in November 2008 for the steering committee to slow things down and this was refused.  The steering committee asked a placeholder to be printed on award letter for students until either May or June. OSAC’s budget hearing is not scheduled until April; no budgets will be finalized until June.  The 2008-2009 estimators are active on the website for continuing students only using the current amounts to calculate awards.  The Co-Chairs of the Ways and Means Committee are being presented to today.  Using the 2008-2009 amounts for calculations is being presented.  Assuming this will happen a budget upload could be available and award lists could be available soon.  The second handout shows that mostly likely in two years time there will be no budget carryover.  Susan says OSAC will be lucky to have essential budget level funding.  Bert asked about when an estimate of the OOG will be available and Susan responded hopefully in one to two weeks.  The TV ads for the Opportunity Grant are continuing to be aired despite the request that the ads be pulled.  During this ad, students are instructed to apply at GetCollegeFunds.org.  Bert is concerned about how to put placeholders in award letters and keep the amount of administrative costs down.  Bert commented that it appears that the math calculations that have been done with the regard to the number of students and the dollar amount awarded seems to be off.  OSAC will work with the advisory group to re-vamp this.  Donna asked if the statute could be revised with a cut-off date for applications.  Susan said that the way things are written in the current statue there are provisions for a cut-off date if funds are exhausted. The increase in the PELL amounts does help the OOG program.  Susan will send out an email to financial aid personnel regarding awarding as soon as it is available.  This information will go first to financial aid directors and EC members.
A working lunch was proposed by Bert and accepted by the EC.

Membership:
No Report

Newsletter:
Sue presented a written policy, regarding contributions to the newsletter, to be reviewed for approval.  She received the OASFAA camera and five additional disposable cameras from the Annual Conference.  Sue will talk with Ryan and Pat about how to manage the photos.  Sue stated that she would need to work with Leslie.  Leslie stated she was not the correct person and that Crisanne would be a more appropriate choice.  An attendee of the 
FA 101 workshop approached Leslie and asked that no photos be taken of them and that

 All photos that had already been taken of them are destroyed.  Leslie suggested that a disclaimer should be placed on the registration form for each event so that people know their photo could be taken and used if they do not request.  Sue, Pat, and Ryan will work on a disclosure statement, a procedure of how cameras are checked out, and how photos will be used on the web and at events.  Sue presented her newsletter contribution policy.  Ryan suggested that a definition of what qualifies be made.  A motion was made by Nancy Hanscom to approve the presented newletter contribution policy, Bert Logan seconded, and the motion carried.  
OSAC Liaison:
Susan Degen states that OSAC has filled the position of policy analyst.  Jenny Ryan has taken the position.
Outreach:
Judy stated that the outreach committee had stalled.  Seven months have elapsed and a conference call meeting was finally held last Tuesday.  A webpage has been started for financial aid information to be available to students, parents, and government agencies.  Judy and Pat showed the group online what the home page looks like currently.  Judy requested that all Segmental Vice Presidents speak with their constituents and collect feedback of what should be featured on this website, including frequently asked questions regarding financial aid.  This information can be forwarded to Ryan and he will compile it.  Jennifer Satalino is going to work with parents and students at the Student Center for Success and gather similar information.  A calendar will be available and Judy wants the information to be robust.  Any events related to financial aid and students should be sent to Judy. These events must be student centered.  A regional map will allow someone to see where and when activities are being held.  A list of potential presenters will be posted so when you are trying to schedule and event at your school and you need a presenter this will be a useful list.  The name of the site is “Help Fund College” and it will be linked to the OASFAA site.  Chats and webinars will be hosted and people will be needed to do hosting.  Students who sign up for an email list will be able to receive news items from the site as well.  An auto reply needs to be set up for the question section to let people know that this is a site staffed by volunteers and that a response will be forthcoming.   
Site Selection:  
Leslie presented a spreadsheet with a cost comparison for three different locations for the 2011 conference. The proposed dates for the conference are February 2 through the 6, 2011.  According to survey results, people would prefer the conference to be held Monday through Wednesday or Wednesday through Friday. The rates for the Portland Conference are the most expensive ever.   
It was brought up that if we held the conference at Salishan again the attendance might be lower because of the resort setting and the message that may convey in a time of limited budgets.  Sue suggested giving people who had not filled out a survey a chance to do so.  Leslie stated that this had been done in May 2008 and no reasons were given for non-attendance.  The Red Lion is asking Crisanne for 319 sleeping night to be set for the current conference.  Melinda suggested that Crisanne ask for a 21-day release on the rooms and wireless access in the breakout rooms.  Crisanne will check into this.  Melinda will get Crisanne the information on how many people attended at the 2009 conference.  Melinda told Crisanne that 280 sleeping nights is a good starting point and she suggested giving that number to the Red Lion.

Summer Drive-In:
No report

Support Staff Workshop:
No report

Technology:
Pat gave an overview of the website and the features.  Sue suggested that if we wanted to entice additional volunteers we should not require them to be members and allow then to have some access on the website.  Pat and Sue can do photos if anyone needs a photo for the website.  Pat reminded everyone to keep their member profiles updated with current contact information.  Sue asked how the website was moderated and Pat stated that at this point ATAC performs this but that this was a difficult thing to do.  Sue said that using webinars, posting videos, and photos have become very popular.  She asked what capabilities we have to do this with the website.  Sue and Pat will do some research and bring back information on this.  Discussion occurred on how to set up listservs and other web based communication tools for different segments to keep in touch with each other.  Things such as listservs, blogs, and real time chats were suggested.  Pat was asked to include funds in his upcoming budget to potentially add some of these items.  Judy would like outreach to be like the OASFAA chat.
Training:

Bert Logan, Glendi Gaddis, and Mike Johnson want to be involved with the training committee.  Ryan made a motion that Glendi, Mike, and Bert be approved as members of the training committee.  Nancy seconded the motion and the motion carried. Glendi and Leslie talked about the Oregon Leadership Institute (OLI) going for July 2009.   Sue suggested that the protégés from the mentoring program be invited to attend.  Bert and Leslie gave information on the NT4M program.  Leslie participated in the conference call training and said that OASFAA is eligible to be a full participant.  The Department of Education will provide all registration, printed materials, and funds for shipping that are needed.  States can develop their own module involving the state scholarship portion.  This program is a great opportunity to connect with and provide information to high schools.  OASFAA would need to provide trainers and Mike Johnson and Kathy Campbell are willing to be trainers.  The Outreach Committee should also be involved with this program.  A high school counselers’ conference is held in September and would be a good source to get information out to all Oregon high schools.  Donna said she could get Leslie a list of high school counselors from the OUS system and she could begin contacting people from that list.  A motion was made by Bert to go forward with participation in the NT4M program.   Scott seconded the motion and the motion carried.
Vendor Liaison:
Dina met with the vendors who were present at the Annual Conference.  The group elected Robert Rodgers and Dina as their representatives to the EC.  They felt it was useful to have both a lender and a guarantor as representatives.  Next year Dina will retire as a Liaison and another guarantor representative will take her place.  A lively discussion was held by the affiliate group about how they could continue to support OASFAA.  Announcements during general sessions and meals were non-exsistent this year.  Many vendors felt that their time with attendees was cut short because of sessions running long.  Attentiveness in regards to the location of booths of vendors who were in direct competition with one another was not addressed.  Vendors have no way of tracking whom and how many people visit their booths.  Could a master list of attendees be provided to each vendor?  Dina felt that the EC needed to know that fund development might not maintain the 70% level in future years.  Pat asked how many people were involved in the vendor meeting.  Dina responded that she remembered 10 attendees including and additional person who did not display.  Pat said that when WASFAA surveyed its vendors the survey showed that vendors were more likely to support the states in which their organizations did business.  The vendors were less likely to support regional events.  These findings are the opposite of the OASFAA conference.  The cost for a vendor per attendee to display and the use of business attained from attendees was a good measure for vendors of what value they are receiving for their investment.  Leslie feels that part of the EC’s responsibility is to help the EC vendor representatives gather good information and share it with the other vendors.  This includes showing the vendors the value and importance of attending and speaking to schools at the Annual Conference.  This will help these members to articulate back to their superiors the value of attending.  Sue suggested that we survey the registered members who did not attend the conference and find out what kept them away.  Judy said the lenders are number driven and Leslie suggested that this is the reality but we need a partnership with the representatives and need to show them the value of our conference.  Melinda accepted full responsibility for the fact that the attendees were not encouraged verbally at during general sessions and meals to visit the vendor room.  She said she wished that someone had approached her during the conference so she could have corrected this.  Bert asked that we try to reduce our comments to three minutes or less.  Ryan asked that the EC be informed of what vendor’s expectations were from the Annual Conference so that schools who only participate in direct lending could become more engaged with vendors.  Bert said that part of this is just a business practice.  Bert has offered to participate in the fund development committee.  Nancy said we need to re-design how we work with vendors and change the format of the vendor room.  Direct lending school personnel may feel awkward when talking with vendors because of a lack of relationship.  Sue suggested we take a look at how we can encourage maximum attendance at the Annual Conference.
OLD BUSINESS:
Action items from the prior Executive Council meeting  
NEW BUSINESS:

Donna asked that all EC members provide their cell phone contact information on a listing that was passed around.
Approval of 2009-2010 Committee Chairs
Crisanne made a motion to approve the entire slate of committee chairs and co-chairs as presented.  Heather seconded the motion and the motion carried.
Donation from OASFAA to the Paul Carlile Scholarship

A suggestion was made that OASFAA donate to the Paul Carlile Scholarship Fund.  Bert made a motion that this be tabled due to a lack of discussion.  The motion died due to the lack of a second.  Crisanne made a motion to discuss OASFAA donating to the University of Oregon scholarship fund in memory of Paul Carlile.  Karen seconded the motion and the motion carried.  A donation to the fund would be a nice way to honor a fellow financial aid colleague.  A concern was expressed about the scholarship fund being exclusively for University of Oregon students.  A donation for $250.00 was suggested.  Bert motioned to amend his original motion that OASFAA donate $250.00 to the University of Oregon scholarship fund in memory of Paul Carlile.  Nancy seconded the motion as amended and the motion carried. Sue suggested that this information be placed in the next newsletter.

OTHER BUSINESS:

Dina stated that the WASFAA listserv has had vendors posting their personal events on the WASFAA list.  Dina said that this had happened on the OASFAA listserv in the past and asked what happened when these types of things occurred.  Does someone moderate for this type of posting?  Donna asked that Dina poll the other vendors and come back with a proposal on how the vendors feel this type of thing should be handled.

ADJOURNMENT:
Donna thanked everyone for attending.  Ryan motioned to adjourn the meeting.  Scott seconded the motion and the motion carried. 

The meeting was adjourned at 3:47 pm. 
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